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eep	in	the	woods	of	Virginia,	in	a	log	cabin,	along	a	dusty	road,	there	lived	a	hunter.
The	 hunter	 was	 a	 gruff,	 grumbly	 man	 who	 didn’t	 much	 care	 for	 the	 company	 of

people.	Alongside	 the	 log	 cabin	was	 a	 red	barn.	The	barn	was	meant	 for	 pigs,	 goats	 or
cows.	But	instead,	the	hunter	used	the	barn	to	house	his	only	horse	and	his	pack	of	hunting
dogs.	The	dogs	were	Beagles,	 a	breed	bred	 for	centuries	and	mostly	used	 to	hunt	 small
animals.	Beagles	are	very	cute	dogs	with	droopy	ears	and	compact	athletic	bodies.	Most
Beagles	have	a	white-tipped	tail	that	stands	up	straight	so	they	can	easily	be	located	in	the
woods.	Beagles	have	an	excellent	sense	of	smell,	and	since	they	are	hound	dogs,	they	are
very	vocal,	often	baying	together	noisily.	They	use	their	vocal	 talents	 to	alert	each	other
and	their	master	when	they	see	prey.	Beagles	instinctually	hunt	in	packs.

However,	in	this	pack	of	dogs,	there	was	one	female	who	lacked	that	instinct.	She	was
a	gentle	Beagle.	She	didn’t	enjoy	hunting,	and	she	felt	bad	for	the	small	animals	that	were
being	chased	and	killed	as	part	of	the	hunt.	She	felt	kindness	toward	all	living	creatures,
and	even	though	she	understood	her	packmates’	instinct	to	hunt,	she	just	didn’t	have	that
same	drive.

Only	one	of	the	dogs	was	given	a	name	by	the	hunter.	The	alpha	male	and	leader	of	the
pack	was	named	“Duke.”	The	hunter	relied	on	Duke	to	keep	all	the	other	dogs	in	line.	He
was	 the	 strongest	 and	most	 agile	 of	 all	 the	Beagles.	He	was	 also	 a	good-natured	 leader
who	helped	the	weaker	dogs	by	making	sure	they	each	had	enough	food	and	water.	Duke
was	always	the	first	one	out	of	the	barn	for	the	hunt,	and	he	stayed	back	on	the	return	to
make	sure	all	the	other	dogs	were	safely	back	in	the	barn.

In	the	chill	of	early	mornings,	when	the	lights	would	come	on	in	the	log	cabin,	and	all
the	dogs	would	stretch	and	stir	restlessly	in	the	barn,	excited	for	the	hunt	that	would	soon
begin,	the	gentle	Beagle	would	feel	anxious.	She	never	wanted	to	join	the	hunt.	The	barn
door	would	 open,	 and	 she	would	 hear	 the	 familiar	 heavy	 footsteps	 of	 the	 hunter	 as	 he
saddled	 up	 his	 horse	 named	 “Zeus.”	Zeus	was	 a	 big,	muscular	 and	 fast	 horse,	 chestnut
colored,	with	a	owing	black	mane	and	 tail.	Zeus	 loved	 the	hunt	because	 it	gave	him	a
chance	to	run	through	the	grass	and	into	the	woods,	and	to	breathe	in	the	fresh	air.	He	was
always	 very	 friendly	 to	 the	Beagles	 and	 felt	 protective	 of	 the	 pack.	 Running	 alongside
them	on	 the	hunt,	Zeus	would	pound	his	hooves	on	 the	ground	 thunderously.	Being	out
with	the	Beagles	was	fun	and	exciting	for	Zeus,	and	sharing	the	barn	with	them	made	it
seem	 like	 the	dogs	were	 family.	The	dogs	kept	him	company,	 and	he	enjoyed	watching
them	romp	and	play	together.

Whenever	 the	hunter	 saddled	up	Zeus,	visible	puffs	of	breath	would	appear	 from	 the
big	horse’s	nostrils	as	rumbling	sounds	came	from	his	massive	head.	He	would	paw	the
soft	dirt	with	his	hoof,	signaling	Duke	to	round	up	the	pack	so	the	hunt	could	begin.	But
every	morning,	 the	 gentle	Beagle	would	 feel	more	 and	more	 apprehensive	 because	 she
knew	the	familiar	command	that	would	be	booming	loudly	from	the	hunter’s	deep	voice:

“Let’s	go,	dogs!	Time	to	hunt!”

All	 the	 other	 Beagles,	 barking,	 howling	 and	 blasting	 through	 the	 barn	 door	 with
excitement,	 would	 leap	 over	 logs	 and	 race	 to	 the	 woods	 with	 great	 agility.	 The	 gentle



Beagle	would	try	to	blend	into	the	pack	and	act	like	she	was	hunting,	but	really	she	just
pretended	to.	Even	though	this	way,	she	would	avoid	hurting	the	small	animals	they	were
hunting,	she	still	did	not	enjoy	being	part	of	the	effort.	In	fact,	she	would	feel	bad	just	to
pretend	to	scare	and	chase	the	ducks,	rabbits,	squirrels	and	fox	they	were	expected	to	catch
and	kill	on	command.

After	 years	 of	 pretending	 to	 be	 a	 hunting	Beagle,	when	 really	 she	was	 just	 a	 gentle
Beagle,	 she	 finally	 found	 a	 solution.	Each	morning,	when	 the	 hunter	 came	 in	 to	 saddle
Zeus,	she	would	hide	behind	the	hay	bales	in	the	barn.	In	all	the	excitement	and	rush,	none
of	the	other	dogs,	or	even	the	hunter,	seemed	to	notice.	This	way,	she	could	avoid	the	hunt,
the	one	 thing	 in	 life	she	was	expected	 to	do.	Each	day	 in	 the	barn,	she	passed	 the	quiet
time	 without	 the	 other	 dogs	 by	 making	 friends	 with	 the	 field	 mice	 and	 the	 occasional
rabbit	who	unknowingly	hopped	into	the	Beagles’	barn.	She	would	warn	the	rabbits	to	stay
away	when	the	dogs	were	there,	and	she	would	save	some	of	her	food	for	the	families	of
mice.	Meandering	like	a	free	spirit,	she	took	in	the	smell	of	the	wild	flowers	growing	in
the	field	behind	the	barn,	watched	the	butterflies	flutter	in	the	air,	and	marveled	at	the	tiny
hummingbirds	 with	 their	 long	 beaks	 in	 the	 honeysuckle	 blooms.	 She	 forgot	 all	 about
hunting	and	just	felt	happy	being	part	of	nature.

Duke,	the	alpha	dog,	knew	she	was	staying	back	in	the	barn,	and	at	first	he	pretended
not	to	notice.	He	didn’t	want	to	make	her	feel	bad,	and	since	he	was	in	charge	of	the	pack
while	they	were	out,	he	had	more	important	responsibilities	to	worry	about.	However,	he
really	liked	her	gentle	nature	and	wanted	to	protect	her.	Therefore,	he	eventually	went	out
of	his	way	to	be	sure	she	had	a	safe	place	to	hide	before	the	hunter	arrived,	and	he	made
certain	all	the	other	Beagles	knew	it	was	okay	for	her	to	stay	back	in	the	barn.	As	the	pack
leader,	the	other	Beagles	respected	Duke,	and	they	began	to	feel	equally	protective	of	her.

Most	afternoons,	when	the	hunter	was	off	running	errands	in	town,	or	settled	back	into
the	log	cabin	for	the	day,	Duke	would	rest	in	the	hay	next	to	the	gentle	Beagle.	She	made
him	feel	calm,	and	he	made	her	feel	safe	from	the	hunter.	They	would	spend	the	lazy	days
together	 rolling	 in	 the	 cool	 grass,	 walking	 on	 the	 trails	 and	 smelling	 the	 scents	 in	 the
woods.	Of	 all	 the	Beagles	 in	 the	 pack,	Duke	 liked	 her	 the	 best.	He	would	 often	 try	 to
impress	her	with	his	agility	and	strength,	but	he	soon	realized	that	she	liked	him	for	who
he	was	on	the	inside.	She	enjoyed	his	company	not	because	he	was	the	strongest	Beagle	in
the	pack,	but	because	she	felt	a	connection	with	him.	Her	genuine	friendship	gave	Duke	a
chance	to	relax	and	let	down	his	guard	when	he	was	around	her.

However,	it	was	when	Duke	was	leading	the	rest	of	the	pack	on	a	hunt,	and	the	gentle
Beagle	was	 alone	 in	 the	 barn	 that	 she	 felt	 the	most	 peaceful.	Curled	up	 in	 the	 hay,	 she
would	listen	to	the	birds	singing	and	the	crickets	chirping.	Gazing	through	the	door	of	the
barn,	 she	 would	 watch	 the	 clouds	 moving	 across	 the	 crisp	 blue	 sky	 and	 would	 feel
thankful	that	she	was	not	part	of	the	hunt.	She	knew	she	was	different,	and	being	different
sometimes	felt	lonely.	She	wasn’t	willing	to	compromise	her	gentle	nature,	though,	just	to
fit	 in	with	her	kind.	She	knew	she	didn’t	 really	belong,	but	 thankfully	 she	had	Duke	 to
help	keep	her	safe.
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ne	 warm	 summer	 evening,	 while	 the	 other	 Beagles	 were	 off	 on	 a	 hunt,	 the	 gentle
Beagle,	 found	 a	 cozy	 spot	 inside	 the	 bard	 to	 watch	 the	 sunset.	 Serenaded	 by	 the

crickets,	she	watched,	through	the	open	barn	door,	the	sky	change	to	bright	orange	as	the
sun	was	setting.	Feeling	the	soft	breeze	blow	across	the	grass	and	into	the	barn,	the	gentle
Beagle	 fell	soundly	and	peacefully	asleep.	She	awoke	very	suddenly	 to	 the	flurry	of	 the
other	Beagles	bounding	into	the	barn.	She	was	so	startled	that	she	didn’t	have	time	to	get
back	to	her	hiding	place	behind	the	hay	bales.	The	other	Beagles	saw	her	and	quickly	tried
to	hide	her	in	the	pack,	but	it	was	too	late.

The	burly	hunter	had	already	seen	her	curled	up,	sleeping	in	the	hay.

In	a	single,	fluid	motion	he	dismounted	from	Zeus	and	landed	firmly	and	swiftly	on	the
ground.	Instinctually,	all	 the	Beagles	 took	a	submissive	stance	and	put	 their	heads	down
and	ears	back.	The	hunter	marched	up	to	the	gentle	Beagle	assertively.	She	cowered,	still
in	shock	from	the	surprise	of	being	jolted	awake	from	her	peaceful	slumber.

“What	 do	 we	 have	 here?”	 asked	 the	 hunter,	 gruffly.	 “A	 lazy	 dog	 in	 the	 barn?	 Not
hunting?	Not	pulling	your	weight	around	here,	huh?”

He	reached	down	and	picked	her	up,	staring	her	right	in	the	eyes.	He	held	her	out	for
inspection.

“Lazy…and	FAT!	If	you	don’t	hunt,	you	get	fat,	and	I	don’t	have	use	for	a	fat	and	lazy
dog,”	the	hunter	said,	flatly.

Turning	on	the	heel	of	his	sturdy	boots,	he	carried	the	gentle	Beagle	under	his	arm	like
a	football.	He	marched	out	of	 the	red	barn	and	straight	 to	his	rusty	pick-up	truck	on	the
dirt	driveway.	He	deposited	the	frightened	Beagle	firmly	on	the	passenger	seat.	Duke,	who
had	returned	to	the	barn	after	the	hunter,	had	to	watch	in	horror	as	all	of	this	happened.	He
stood	in	front	of	all	the	other	Beagles	and	watched	sadly	from	the	barn	as	the	truck	kicked
up	dust	against	the	moonlight	and	sped	away	down	the	road.	The	dogs	were	still	and	quiet
as	 they	 watched	 the	 truck’s	 taillights	 fade	 into	 the	 distance.	 The	 crickets	 were	 still
chirping,	 unaware	 of	 the	 terrible	 incident.	 That	 night,	 feeling	 responsible	 for	 what
happened,	Duke	 slept	 huddled	 together	with	 the	 other	Beagles.	Even	Zeus	 had	 a	 heavy
heart	and	did	his	best	to	comfort	the	pack.
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